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Maryland Medicaid Advisory Committee

January 23, 2017
Call to Order and Approval of Minutes

Mr. Kevin Lindamood, Chair, called to order the meeting of the Maryland Medicaid Advisory Committee (MMAC) at 1:10 p.m.  Ms. Louisa Baucom attended the meeting for Delegate Matthew Morgan.  Committee members approved the minutes from the November 17, 2016 meeting as written.   
The Committee honored the memory of their colleague, Ulder Tillman, M.D. who was not only a public health hero in Maryland but an important voice at the Medicaid Advisory Committee table.  She will be missed.   
Departmental Report 

Committee Chair, Kevin Lindamood gave the Committee an update on the Affordable Care Act (ACA) and reviewed a letter that Governor Hogan sent to the Congressional delegation.  
Maryland has made enormous advances with respect to Medicaid and that is due in large measure to the Medicaid expansion and other endeavors that have allowed the State to grow the program and cover populations that had not been previously been covered there by increasing access.  At this same time there are efforts underway in Washington, DC and a great period of uncertainty.  The general consensus is the loss of Medicaid expansion could be devastating to the State and there is so much right now that we simply don’t know.  

What we do know is that 31 states nationally plus the District of Columbia have taken advantage of Medicaid expansion.  We also know that 16 of those states are lead by Republican governors and many of those governors are taking very active roles to talking about how integral Medicaid expansion has been to the economy of their state and Maryland as well.  Our Governor is very supportive of Medicaid and has people in the Department of Health and Mental Hygiene like Shannon McMahon who serves on the very powerful National Association of Medicaid Directors and Bernard Simmons who serves as President of the National Association of Developmental Disabilities.  This is a wonderful time for those entities to have national representation and serve a State that is lead by a Republican governor.

A motion was made to send a letter to the governor thanking him for his strong support of Medicaid and asking for his participation to speak out on a national level.  A draft letter was presented and discussion on the motion followed.

The timeliness of this is very important.  There are discussions that are happening right now and positive movement to continue to support the Medicaid program which makes it even more important now for voices that would be heard on a national level in this climate to weigh in.  

When Medicaid was developed in 1965 it was very much a bipartisan compromise based on broad federal guidelines and a lot of state flexibility.  It is dangerous to withdraw any part of Medicaid, particularly Medicaid expansion right now until Congress has a better sense of understanding how that program is integrated into 50 different states and other localities.

We need to recognize this opportunity to make sure Republican voices who both nationally and locally are strongly supportive of Medicaid and Medicaid expansion, what it has done as a job creator in the state of Maryland, what it has done to lower uncompensated care and overall hospital costs, and what it has done to increase access to addictions treatment during a time of a noted opioid crisis.  We need to lift this program out of the bipartisan divide that imperils it and recognize that Medicaid historically, is a program that Democrats and Republicans alike have agreed is important to guarantee access to care for vulnerable populations.

In reviewing the draft letter to the Governor, members of the Committee made several recommendations on content and who should receive it which includes the following:
1) Reference the letter of January 13, 2017 that Governor Hogan sent to Majority Leader McCarthy;

2) Include long term care language;

3) Include a map of coverage in Maryland to show where people gained coverage with the expansion and ACA in general;

4) cc:  the presiding leaders of the House and Senate as well as the Maryland Congressional Delegation;

5) Include a membership list from the Medicaid Advisory Committee; and

6) Include cautionary language relative to block grants.

The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.  Committee Chair, Kevin Lindamood will finalize the letter and send to the Governor on behalf of the Committee.
Eligibility and Enrollment Update
Ms. Debbie Ruppert, Executive Director, Office of Eligibility Services, informed the Committee that we currently have 1,140,000 enrollees as of January 23, 2017.  We averaged approximately 23,000 members in the month of December and usually open enrollment helps to boost those numbers.  Our renewals continue to be approximately 40,000 per month and auto renewals are maintaining at 57%.  

The Department is working on a system requirement to make a modification to the auto renewals so that they will auto renew every two years.  We are hoping to implement that sometime in July prior to open enrollment.  We want to keep addresses and contact information updated.

We continue to have the enrollment portal and we are seeing approximately 21% of individuals come in to do HealthChoice selection through the enrollment broker. We are building an online capability so when recipients enroll into Medicaid, they will now be able to do online shopping.  The Department should have this up and running in September, 2017.  Enrollees will be able to get their eligibility and go online and select their managed care organization (MCO) instead of waiting for the mailing process.

Open enrollment for the qualified health plans (QHP) for the individual markets ends on January 31, 2017.  The consolidated center will have extended hours Sunday, January 29th from 8 a.m. to 4 p.m. and will remain open until 10 p.m. on January 31st with calls being worked through midnight on closing day.  Enrollment is on par with last year and the Connector Entities and Navigator traffic remains about the same.
eMedicaid Part B Crossover Claims
Mr. Craig Smalls, Acting Executive Director, Office of Systems, Operations and Pharmacy, gave the Committee an update on the creation and rollout of an expedited process for the submission and adjudication of Part B crossover claims.  The Department has been testing an online solution for this (see attached presentation).
HealthChoice Quality Report 
Ms. Jill Spector, Director, HealthChoice and Acute Care Administration, gave the Committee an overview of 2016 HealthChoice Quality Assurance activities (see attached presentation).
1115 HealthChoice Waiver Update

Tricia Roddy, Director, Planning Administration, gave the Committee an update on the work of the 1115 HealthChoice Waiver renewal.  The renewal application was approved in December for a five year waiver renewal period.  Initially the Department thought it was only eligible for a three year waiver period.  The approval included the following new programs:

1) Covering residential services for adults who have substance use disorders.  We are aiming to go live July 1, 2017. 

2) A community pilot focusing on housing supports (Assistance in Community Integration Services). The pilot does not be for the housing expenditures.  Federal rules prohibit Medicaid from paying for housing services.  Originally this was supposed to be a 2.5 year pilot.   It has been extended for the term of the waiver period so it will go out for 4.5 years.  It is scheduled for implementation in July 2017.  The target populations for this program are individuals who are at risk for being homeless and have high health care needs.
3) A community pilot focusing on home visits for high-risk pregnant mothers.  The Department did not put up the State share for this program either of the two community pilots.  The locals will provide the money to match with federal dollars.  With both pilots, the Department will be writing a request for information. The locals will submit a plan to the Department and then grants will be approved and awarded to local governments.  Although included in the terms and conditions, there are some aspects of the pilots that Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) still needs to approve.  Hopefully, we will have this finalized in the next couple of weeks.
4) Increasing the number of slots under our Increasing Community Services program.  This program serves Medicaid recipients who are in a nursing home with incomes up to  or great than 300 percent of Supplemental Security Income (SSI).  These individuals are allowed to spend down their income to 300 percent of SSI and move directly into the community and receive community long-term care services.   
5) Expanding dental for former foster children up to age 26.  

Telehealth Report

The Department released a report on Telemedicine.  The Department made two main recommendations:  (1) expand the providers who can participate in the Medicaid telehealth program; and (2) develop a remote patient monitoring program.  A copy of the report will be shared with the Committee members.
Legislation

Mr. Chris Coats, Health Policy Analyst informed the Committee that the legislative session started on January 11, 2017 and we are currently in the briefing phase of the session.  The bill introduction date for the Senate is Friday, February 3, 2017 and Friday, February 10, 2017 in the House.  These are the dates by which bills must be introduced and immediately referred to their committee of jurisdiction; bills can be introduced after these dates, but must go through another procedural hurdle by being referred to the Rules Committee.  Crossover date is Monday, March 20, 2017.  For bills that the committee intends to move, that bill needs to be passed by this date.  Bills can be passed after this date, however, must go through an additional procedural hurdle after crossing over to the opposite house – it will be referred to the Rules Committee instead of its appropriate committee of jurisdiction.  Sine Die is Monday, April 10, 2017.  The number of bills for introduction by members this year is slightly less than last year’s level of 186 bills for us, which was above our average of 120-130 per session.

In terms of bills introduced so far, there is a reintroduction of HB 908 from last year, which would have established a pilot program for hospital substance use disorders (SUD) treatment services where up to five hospitals would apply to and be authorized to participate in the program by Health Services Cost Review Commission (HSCRC).  There is also a bill (SB 169) to require the Medicaid program to do a study on the cost of treatment of dental conditions in the emergency room.  

There is legislation this year to change the name of the Department from Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, removing ‘Mental Hygiene’ and making it simply the Department of Health.  The Senate version of this bill (SB 82) has passed.  There is also a bill to rename the Department of Human Resources to Department of Human Services.
Budget Update

Ms. Audrey Parham-Stewart, Director, Office of Finance, gave the Committee an update on the fiscal year (FY) 2018 Medicaid budget (see attached presentation). 

Historically, the Committee sends a letter of support annually and in that letter mentions that the Medicaid staff continues to take on more and more functions with limited and sometimes less staff.  A motion was made to once again, communicate in writing and have Committee members participate at the budget hearing in support of the Medicaid program and staff.  The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.
Behavioral Health System Report

Ms. Shannon McMahon informed the Committee that on Friday, Myers and Stauffer accounting firm sent letters out to the provider community to start the process of data collection to do a cost based rate development.  We would like to implement quickly which means everyone has to work fast.  Providing this kind of data is new for the provider community so the Department and Meyers will provide technical assistance where needed.  
We may have to have an interim rate if we are going to start July 1, 2017 to get the program started given where we are with the opioid use epidemic.  Maryland is the third state in the country to get this program and the Department is looking forward to working with everyone to make this happen.
Waiver, State Plan and Regulation Changes

Ms. Susan Tucker, Executive Director, Office of Health Services, informed the Committee that the Department was approved by CMS for the applied behavioral analysis services for children on the autism spectrum disorder.  We implemented on January 1, 2017.  We have 39 providers with 5 more pending and have enrolled the first child.  The Department was approved for a five year renewal of the Brain Injury waiver.

The Department put forth regulations to make it clearer what we cover under hospital services.  In October the Department submitted regulations to separate the acute general hospitals from pediatric, psychiatric and chronic hospitals.

Public Comments 
Ms. Ann Ciekot, Maryland Chapter of the National Council on Alcoholism and Drug Dependence gave comments on the waiver approval, budget and legislation.
Adjournment

The Committee held a moment of silence in Dr. Tillman’s memory and adjourned the meeting at 3:00 p.m.
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